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Agenda Item 5.a 
 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 


The District’s Annual Audit For The Period Ending June 30, 2011 will 
be provided separately. 
 
 








Agenda Item No. 3.a 
Board of Directors Mtg. 12-07-11 


 


 


MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


SEQUOIA HEALTHCARE DISTRICT 
October 5, 2011 


Conference Room, 525 Veterans Boulevard 
Redwood City, CA 94063 


Directors Present 
Director Faro 
Director Griffin 
Director Hickey  
Director Kane 
Director Shefren 
 


Directors Excused 
 


Also Present 
Mr. Michelson, CEO 
Mr. Hudak, Legal Counsel 
Ms. Johnson, Recorder 


1. Call to Order 
By: President Griffin  
Time: 4:30pm 


2. Public Comment/Non-Agenda Items 
 
There was no public comment on non-agenda items. 
 


3.a. – 3.f. Consent Calendar 
 
Director Hickey requested that the August 3


rd
 and September 27


th
 minutes be removed 


from the Consent Calendar. 
 
Motion:  To approve the remaining items (August 23 minutes and July-August financial 
statements) on the Consent Calendar.  
By:  Director Kane  
Seconded by:  Director Faro  
Vote:  5-0  
Motion Passed 
 
August 3


rd
 minutes with respect to video on the Senior Center by Don Shoecraft, Director 


Hickey commented the District should not be performing PR services for grantees.  
Director Hickey, citing September 27


th
 minutes, said he read from the 1946 petition for 


creating of the District to show that the District has strayed from its original mission.  
 
Motion:  To approve the August 3


rd
 and September 27


th
 minutes as amended. 


By:  Director Shefren  
Seconded by:  Director Faro  
Vote:  5-0  
Motion Passed 
 


4. CEO/Staff Reports 
 
In addition to the Michelson’s written report, he announced that the annual report to the 
community is nearing completion and a draft will be provided to the Board prior to 
mailing.  October is Breast Cancer Awareness Month and the District is promoting its grant 
to Samaritan House to hire a breast cancer navigator.  Mr. Michelson recently met with 
members of the Smart Team who will be looking for additional funding for January-June 
2012.  
 
Don Shoecraft previewed a video he created for the website featuring Shelter Network. 
Director Hickey reiterated his statement that the District should not provide PR services 
for grantees. 







 
Healthy Schools Initiative:  Ms. Kurtzman announced that a Wellness Coordinator has been 
hired for each of the school districts participating in the HSI program and positive 
outcomes are being reported. Teachers are communicating with parents within the school 
district about the Healthy Schools program.   
 
Also included for Board review, was Ms. Gabet’s activity summary outlining her priorities, 
goals, objectives and status of each.  
 
HeartSafe:  After delay, the third Code Blue Tower will be activated this month. It is 
located next to the Fire House in Woodside.  AED/CPR training is being planned with local 
bicycle clubs that frequently use the area.  


5. a. Presentation by Mission Hospice 
 


Mr. Michelson introduced Dwight Wilson, Executive Director of Mission Hospice and Dr. 
Gary Pasternak.  They shared with the Board their preliminary plans for a new community 
based hospice facility for those individuals requiring continuum of care due to complex or 
acute symptom management needs.  Currently there are no hospice houses within San 
Mateo County.  It has been determined that the community needs and would utilize a 12-
bed house, providing a full range of services.  
 
Overall funding requirements are still being assessed but it is projected that 80% of 
operating costs would be paid for by Medicare and third party providers and 20% through 
fundraising.    
  
Board members posed questions regarding the size and costs of the facility.  Director 
Hickey suggested the Special District Association and Association of California Healthcare 
District (ACHD) should promote legislative advocacy on behalf of hospice providers.   
 
Mr. Wilson and Dr. Pasternak thanked the Board for their comments and suggestions. 


5.b. Community Grants Program  
 
Mr. Michelson reported that the District Grants Committee recently reviewed current 
policies and procedures.  The Committee is considering engaging the services of a 
consulting firm to assist with establishing a process to better evaluate grant proposals and 
results.   Director Shefren stated that it is very important that tax dollars have full impact 
and the Committee currently does not have adequate measures in place to assess 
outcomes of all grantee programs.  Mr. Michelson noted that if the Committee decides to 
work with a consulting firm, the expense will be a Grants Administration line item and no 
new money will be requested from the Board. 
 


5.c. Consider Adopting Revised Mission Statement & Strategic Plan Goals 
 


Motion:  To adopt the revised Mission Statement and Strategic Plan Goals. 
By:  Director Kane  
Seconded by:  Director Faro  
Vote:  4-1 with Director Hickey opposed 
Motion Passed 


5.d. Consider Funding Chronic Disease Management Pilot Program 
 
Mr. Michelson asked the Board to consider funding up to $25,000 to develop and manage a 
one year chronic disease management pilot program based on curriculum used at Stanford 
University.  
 
It is estimated that there are at least 30,000 District residents living with chronic disease. 
The District’s goal for the free program is to enroll 100 students by June 2012. Students 
would learn to become better self-managers of their disease and less dependent on 
medical professionals.  Classes would be offered both at District headquarters and at 
various sites in the community such as senior center and libraries. 







  
Currently, the District is funding Edgewood Family Center to offer this program; however, 
they are only able to accommodate about 40 students per year. 
 
A part–time consultant may be hired to manage the program. The consultant would report 
to the District CEO who has attended leadership training and is familiar with the 
operations of the program. 
 
Motion:  To approve funding up to $25,000 for a one year for a District Chronic Disease 
Management Pilot Program. 
By:  Director Kane  
Seconded by:  Director Shefren 
Vote:  4-1 with Director Hickey opposed 
Motion Passed 


 


6. Adjourn 
 
Motion: At 6:05 PM adjourn meeting. 
By: Director Faro 
Seconded by: Director Shefren 
Vote: 5-0 
Motion Passed  
 
The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors of Sequoia Healthcare District is 
scheduled for 4:30 PM, Wednesday, December 7, 2011, District Conference Room, 525 
Veterans Blvd., Redwood City, CA. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
 
Kathleen Kane  
Secretary 
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Agenda item 5.c 


Board of Directors Mtg. 12-7-11 


 


2011 Sequoia Hospital Campus Redevelopment Project Annual Report 


Executive Summary 


In accordance with the Development Agreement between Catholic Healthcare West and Sequoia 


Healthcare District, dated Dec. 7, 2007, we are providing this annual report on the status of the Sequoia 


Hospital Campus Redevelopment Project for 2011.  This report is required at the end of October of each 


year. 


As of the end of October 2011, a new cost estimate has not yet been completed.  A new estimate will be 


available in early 2012, but is not expected to exceed 7.5% of the current estimate of $240 million ($18 


million increase) as noted in section 3.5(iii) of the Development Agreement. 


In accordance with Section 8.1 (e), Extension of Projection Completion Deadline, we have identified in this 


2011 report that the project deadline of January 1, 2013 is being delayed until as late as May 2013 due to 


numerous OSHPD delays in the permitting process.  Per the table on page 5 of this report, OSPHD permit 


delays caused as much as 10 months delay in our schedule.  Per the table on pages 3 and 4 of this report, 


the projected completion date for the Pavilion is showing a 6-month delay from the projected completion 


date in the 2010 Annual District Report and the project completion date for SPC 2, Incr. 1 is showing a       


6-month delay from the  2010 report. 


 Section 8.1 (e) states “the project completion schedule in Section 2.2 shall be extended” for stated 


reasons.  Section 8.1(e)(ii) provides that the project completion schedule is to be extended  “for the period 


that any events beyond CHW’s control cause the Project to be delayed, including force majeure events 


such as natural disasters, labor stoppages, materials shortages and delays in the permitting process, 


including OSHPD approvals, that are not caused by CHW.”  The detailed report herein clearly demonstrates 


that the extension requirements of Section 8.1(e)(ii) have been met.  We are very excited that a “Topping 


Off” celebration occurred on October 13, 2011 and work will soon begin on the interior of the Pavilion.  


Work is also under way on various seismic upgrades to the existing hospital building. 


Project Milestones 


Entitlement Process 


Zoning for the redevelopment project was completed with adoption of a Precise Plan by the city of Redwood 


City.   An amendment to the Precise Plan has been prepared to allow flexibility in the 2940 Medical Office 


Building development, to clarify several points on distance measurements, and to recognize the addition of 


the Dining Pavilion to the Project.   This amendment was submitted to the city of Redwood City on August 5, 


2010.   In September 2009, a supplemental Parking Analysis and Management Plan, prepared by Fehr & Peers 


to support the amendment, were also submitted.  Additional parking studies were requested by the city of 


Redwood City.  The revised parking analysis is complete and submitted to the city.    An addendum to the 
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Final Environmental Impact Report recognizing the proposed changes to the Precise Plan has also been 


submitted to the City of Redwood City.  On October 13, 2011,  we were informed by our EIR Outside Counsel 


that the City has determined that they will grant approval without  the need to present to the Planning 


Commission or City Council, so this matter is now resolved. 


Project Approvals 


CHW Board of Directors approved the Development Agreement with the Sequoia Healthcare District and 


approved the project for $240 Million on June 28, 2007. Final documentation was completed on December 7, 


2007. Additional funding was secured for the renovation of the Mental Health unit which increased the 


approved project budget to $241.6 Million.  The project has since been canceled and the additional funding 


has been removed from the approved project budget. 


Parking Garage 


The new parking garage, with the exception of the south entrance ramps is complete. The garage was put 


into service in October 2009, with golf cart shuttles providing service to the main hospital.  Completion of the 


garage access from Whipple will coincide with pavilion completion. 


Loading Dock Improvements 


Construction began on September 8, 2009 and was complete in November 2010.  This project was 


constructed in two phases, the eastern half of the new loading dock is complete and now in use.  The 


western half of the dock was complete and in use in November 2010.  


Jurisdictional Permits 


  We received the following OSHPD permits during the Year: 


1. Existing Facilities Fire Alarm Upgrade Permit on 1-14-2011; Time in OSHPD 172 days 


2. SPC Buildings 1, 2 & 3 Seismic Upgrade Permit on 4-20-2011; Time in OSHPD 925 days 


3. NPC 3R Seismic Upgrade Permit on 8-21-2011; Time in OSHPD 966 days 


4.  New Pavilion Increment 2, Interior Finishes on 8-31-2011; Time in OSHPD 931 days 


Hospital Pavilion 


The successful bidder for the New Pavilion addition as well as the required Seismic SPC upgrades was Hunt 


Construction Group, (Hunt) based in Phoenix AZ.   The excavation for the building site pad for the pavilion 


construction was completed in July 2010.   The building pad for the new dining building was turned over to 


Hunt in July 2010.   The Increment 1 of the pavilion project, (plans for the foundations, structure and roofing) 


was permitted by OSHPD on August 3, 2010.   Foundation footings and soil anchors were completed in 


October 2010.  The pavilion concrete structure is  topped-out on October 20, 2011.   


We received the OSHPD permit for the interior finishes for the pavilion on August 31, 2011.  The Pavilion 


finishes construction started on September 1, 2011.  In preparation for the permit, Hunt and the Medical 
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Equipment Designer, GBA, have submitted the majority of the construction material and equipment and 


Medical equipment submittals and the A&E team have approved them.  The Project Team has released all of 


the approved material & equipment long lead items for fabrication and site delivery to coincide with the 


issuance of the OSHPD permit. 


SPC/NPC Seismic Retrofit 


SPC Increment 1 Documents for Buildings 1, 2 and 3 were complete and submitted to OSHPD on October 7, 


2008.   This permit has been received and the construction start date of April 2011 is 14 months behind the 


schedule presented in the 2009 District report.   The architectural and engineering group received from 


OSHPD the early release of the first floor of the project to minimize additional delay to the overall project 


timeline.  As the approval process for the SPC-2 Increment 1 package was delayed, rework of the phasing 


plan to maintain overall project schedule has been undertaken two additional times this past year.  This 


permit delay translated into direct overall tower construction completion delays.  We have had to create an 


additional increment, SPC 2 Inc 4, at the request of OSHPD which is the detail design of all of the corridor 


connections and interfaces with the new pavilion and the existing hospital.   


Optional approaches, under the state HAZUS program, for SPC 2 seismic strengthening for Buildings 5, 6, 8, 9, 


& 10 have been submitted to OSHPD and have received preliminary approval.  The buildings are being re-


engineered, based on the HAZUS approach and will be submitted to OSHPD as a Voluntary Seismic 


Improvement (VSI) package.  The project team is working with OSHPD to have Building 5 re-rated to an SPC 2 


rated structure which would eliminate any strengthening in that building.  A decision on that effort was 


expected to be received by October 1, 2011, however it is still pending.  Buildings 4 and 7 are currently SPC 2 


rated and acceptable for use until January 1, 2030. 


Project Construction Schedule and Projected Completion Dates 


Project 


Description 


Construction Start 


Date 


Certificate of 


Occupancy  


(Forecast) 


Construction 


Complete % 


Change in projected 


completion date since 2010 


Annual District Report 


Parking Structure April 2008 October 2009 100% Complete 


Loading Dock September 2009 November 2010 100% Complete 


Exterior Prep and 


Make Ready inc 


Site Work 


March 2010 (October 2012) 98% -1 Months 


Sitework June 2009 (July 2012) 73% 4 Month delay 


Pavilion July 2009 (May 2013) 24% 6 Month delay 


Kitchen/Dining May 2010 (July 2012) 61% 4 Month delay 


SPC 2, Inc 1 November 2010 (November 2013) 11% 6 Month delay 
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SPC 2, Inc 2    Project Cancelled - HAZUS 


evaluation 


NPC 3, Inc 3 March 2011 (April 2013) 2% 2 Month delay  


Emergency Dept. February 2012 (September 2013) 0% 12 Month delay ** 


** reprogramming due to budget constraints 


The most important aspect of the project, the new patient tower pavilion scheduled completion has been 


delayed by 10 months, as of October 2011.  Delay in receipt of the SPC-2 Inc 1 project approval further 


delayed the project.   In the 2008 report, we estimated construction would be done in April 2012.  The May 


2012 date in the 2009 report reflected the additional time to commission the building systems.   The current 


completion date reflects the impact of OSHPD delays in issuing permits.   


The Project Team again had to refine the phasing and disruption planning, to try to minimize further overall 


impact of the OSHPD delays.  This has led to numerous significant revisions in the SPC and NPC projects 


schedules and work areas.  In order to minimize the impact of the permitting issues, we have had to move 


departments that were not anticipated to be moved in our original phasing plan.  This has both added cost 


and complexity to this project .   


It is important to note that during this effort, the California State financial crisis has required OSHPD to 


periodically furlough staff and a major reorganization of OSHPD moved the review of the Sequoia project into 


completely different regional offices twice.   CHW has been unsuccessful at working with OSHPD to ensure 


the previously agreed-upon approval timetables are honored.   


The table below shows the delays as they currently stand, in the OSHPD approval process.  The final project 


impact will be assessed when the remaining permits are issued. 


Project Original 


OSHPD 


Submission 


Date 


2010 Projected 


Permit Date as 


of last District 


Report 


Permit 


Received 


Date 


Current 


Projected 


Permit Date  


Project Delay 


due to 


Agency 


Approval  


Loading Dock November 


2007 


Permitted October 


2008 


Permitted 5 Months, 


due to EIR 


Exterior Prep and 


Make Ready 


May 2009 Permitted March 2010 Permitted 5 Months 


Pavilion,  Inc 1   


(foundation and 


shell)            


December  


2008 


Permitted August 2010 Permitted 10 Months 


Pavilion,  Inc 2  


(interiors) 


February 2009 February 2011 August 2011 Permitted 10 Months 
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Kitchen remodel and 


Dining Addition 


December 


2008 


Permitted May 2010 Permitted 9 Months, 


W/SPC Inc 1 


permit 


SPC-2 , Inc 1   Bldg’s 


1,2, & 3 


October 2008 November 


2010 


April 2011 Permitted 10 Months 


SPC-2,   Inc 2   Bldg’s 


5,6,8,9 &10 


December 


2009 


October 2011 Cancelled -


HAZUS 


evaluation 


Cancelled – 


replaced 


w/VSI 


Cancelled – 


replaced 


w/VSI 


NPC-3R, Inc 3 December 


2008 


May 2011 August 2011 Permitted 8 Months 


Voluntary Seismic 


Upgrades (VSI) 


December 


2010 


N/A TBD November 


2011 


None 


Voluntary Seismic 


Upgrades (VSI) 


December 


2010 


N/A TBD May 2012 None 


 


Project Budget Estimate 


In the 2009 Annual Report, the possibility that the downturn in the overall economy would translate into 


savings on the cost of materials and labor was mentioned.    This has proven to be correct and the bids for 


the kitchen, dining, pavilion, SPC and NPC construction have come in below the estimates.  The negative 


impact on the OSHPD delays have, however, caused the Project Consultant teams and Hunt, and their Sub-


Contractors, to re-forecast their General Conditions/General Requirements for the project.  This will add cost 


to the project due to these extensions of staff costs due to the extended schedule.  We will have these 


additional costs identified and resolved by December 1, 2011.  A recast Opinion of Probable Costs will be 


generated after these negotiations are complete.    The Project Team continues to work closely with all 


Consultants and Contractors on managing the project budget and schedule appropriately. 


CHW will continue to report on schedule and cost issues as provided in the Development Agreement.  The 


OSHPD permit delays have been troubling and the final impact on both the project schedule and budget will 


be carefully assessed as the process progresses.   


As the Project Team receives the individual OSHPD permits, they have constantly re-scheduled and re-phased 


the available work scope, both on the new Pavilion and the Seismic Mandated projects, to minimize the 


impacts of this issue on the project budget and schedule. 










